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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 11 November 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Cathryn Andrews
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Vivienne Ash


Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Pete Halse
**




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Vera Howard
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr Vernon Whitlock




Cllr John Zarczynski

** Also EDDC Councillor


Prayers were given by Norman Amey
In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson DDC, Cllr Paul Diviani DCC, Cllr John O’Leary EDDC, Cllr Phil Twiss
1 Member of public

Sgt Jim Humphries
Press – Katy Griffin

Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

13/168
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Susan Groves (A)
13/169
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Coombs – Project Co-coordinator for Glen (P)
Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P), Friends of Beehive member (P) and member of Development Trust (P)
Cllr Allen – Member of Development Trust (P)
13/170
Minutes of meeting held 14th October 2013 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were amended to correct the new councillor’s name to be Miss Cathryn Andrews, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

13/171 To receive the Police Report

Sgt Humphries introduced himself and provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 50 crimes between 15th October and 10th November. This compared to the same period last year of 58 crimes. The crimes included 8 assaults, 11 thefts, 1 burglary from dwelling, 6 burglaries other, 8 criminal damage, 2 thefts from motor vehicle, 2 public orders and 2 cause harassment/alarm/distress. Other matters included one related to resisting arrest, 1 making off without payment,  5 drunk and disorderly, 2 communications act offence and 1 breach of anti-social behavior order.

Cllr Whitlock asked if there was any information available regarding legislation on decreasing speeding limits through High Streets. Sgt Humphries informed the Town Council he was happy to speak to Transport Police and report back.
Cllr Zarczynski asked if the shoplifting related to food rather than alcohol. Sgt Humphries confirmed that to be the case.
Sgt Humphries left the room.
It was agreed that the ward member’s agenda item be moved before the presentation by Otter Rotters.
13/172
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson reported that the County Council had been looking at the figures for admissions to schools and confirmed that the majority of parents now apply on-line (93.7%) of which 97% of those applying for a secondary school were given their first choice and 99% were given the 1st to 3rd choice. Similarly 95% of those applying to primary school were given their first choice and 98% their 1st – 3rd choice.
A new program for fostering was set up and desperately looking for parents to foster children. Attempts were being made to reduce the time between request to actually becoming a foster parent and the rates were now considerably higher.
Cllr Lunt asked if what level of experience was mandatory for the social workers, Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that they had undergone 5 years of training.
Cllr Whitlock asked if independent fostering agencies were used. Cllr Randall- Johnson confirmed that Devon County Council was trying to “grow” their own.

Cllr Ash asked if an alternative to the website was available. Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that paper copies were also available.

Cllr Paul Diviani informed the Town Council that he had sent an update on the reclassification of the road between Honiton and Hemyock and that he had recently attended a locality meeting where a soldier gave a presentation about rehabilitation and that a petition was available regarding pensions for the armed forces.
Cllr Coombs stated that he did not believe that Devon County Council had fully investigated the reclassification and asked Cllr Diviani if he had intended to pursue this matter.

Cllr Diviani confirmed he would continue addressing this matter.

Cllr O’Leary confirmed that Keith Steel was working with Devon County Council regarding the footpath between Oaklea and Ottery Moor Lane and will report back. He added that East Devon District Council had agreed to continue supporting the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and that they were considering the Gallery having charitable status.
Cllr Coombs asked if Cllr O’Leary could look into another matter relating to Gissage riverside walk. Cllr Coombs confirmed that he would be happy to draft an email and asked that the deputy provide a timeline of events. Cllr O’Leary stated that Cllr Coombs could send him that email and he would look into the matter.
Cllr Ash thanked East Devon District Council for their involvement with the Thelma Hulbert Gallery. Cllr O’Leary confirmed that it was down to the staff.
Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that a new version of the EDDC website will be phased in from January 2014 with more and more services to be available on-line.

EDDC’s relocation process was making progress and 4 sites have been identified. A decision will be made very soon.

Concerns were raised as to the location of 3 of the 4 sites being within easy reach of Exeter and the loss of the East Devon Business Centre. Cllr Twiss replied that EDDC worked well with Exeter and hoped to prove that it was possible for services to be shared. Cllr Diviani confirmed that it was not the EDDC’s intention to take the business centre away from Honiton in one form or another.
Cllr Ash asked what criteria was considered “best Value” as Honiton was extremely accessible for the whole of East Devon. Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that a decision would be based on what was best for the whole of East Devon and best value financially.

Cllr Zarczynski added that Honiton was the most logical location and hoped that selling the Heathpark site did not prevent EDDC from moving to Honiton.

Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that he would like members of the Town Council to join him in looking at Inward Investment. He added that at this stage the working group should agree what value Honiton could provide and get this approved by the Town Council.

Cllr Allen also added that the Town Council will need to be very careful in what is needed to be said as part of the representation for the local plan and the Town Council need to ensure some level of control is in place.

Cllr Halse informed the Town Council that EDDC has started working on the budget and although EDDC have been very careful with funding they were still in a difficult financial situation.

Cllr Whitlock stated that EDDC’s cabinet had approved that finding a way of sustaining the THG via a trust was crucial.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani, Cllr O’Leary and Cllr Twiss left the room.

13/173
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that Mr Nix had written in and asked to speak at tonight’s meeting. The Mayor invited Mr Nix to speak.

Mr Nix was concerned about the amount of funding being requested for the Beehive and asked that funds requested via the precept be reduced in light of his comments.
The Mayor informed Mr Nix that his request will be taken into consideration when the Council deliberated the precept later in the meeting.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/174
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed the Town Council that he attended the Festival of Remembrance and the Remembrance service. The latter was attended by many members of the public as well as local organisations. The Mayor also informed all members that he was taking part in Movember and final event was arranged for 3rd December.
13/175
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski- Beehive
The work on the Beehive was progressing well and members of the project team were reminded of their responsibilities and commitments.
Cllr Whitlock – Beehive

With 3 months to go all directors were busy working on a full time basis. The web site will be up and running by the end of the month and a local business had been appointed to run the café. They were also working very closely with Devon link-up with a list of volunteers willing to help. A local Honiton business was assisting with the design of AV infrastructure and would be supplying and installing the AV equipment.

Cllr Pavey – Friends of Library

A Christmas meeting was arranged for 6th December and asked that members support this event.

Cllr Pavey – Against Domestic Violence
An on line charity auction will be closing on Friday 15th November.

Cllr Pavey – Credit Union
This was progressing well but desperately needed for volunteers.

Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton

A few problems were encountered with the herb garden and have now been addressed. It was hoped that plastics could be recycled and so a meeting has been arranged on Tuesday 26h November at the Holt to discuss this matter.

Cllr Coombs
Complaints have been received about a footpath from Pine Grove to Kings Road and both EDDC and DCC wee claiming that the area was privately owned.
The Glen website was up and running and a SWW sign had now been replaced with contact details in case of emergency. 
Cllr Allen 
Could members of this council consider assisting with gathering small packages of food to give to those in desperate need especially towards the run up to Christmas. He thanked the Supermarkets for their involvement.
Cllr Andrews
Cllr Andrews informed the Council she would be willing to assist with collecting food parcels and that she had also organized a snuggle blanket appeal for the elderly and homeless.
Cllr Lunt

Numerous daffodils have now been planted in the Millennium Green which should look very good next spring.

13/176
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 15th October 2013 to 5th November 2013
Devon County Council


1. Devon County Council Highway maintenance – Travelling in winter 
2. Email from Cllr Paul Diviani regarding the benefits of living in East Devon
East Devon District Council


3. The Knowledge, issue 22, 23 and 24 and includes details of cabinet meeting on 30th October ad details of a completion regarding work war one 

4. East Devon District Council Forward Plan 1st November 2013 to 28th January 2014

5. Reminder about Parishes Together funding 

6. Details about Superfast Broadband

7. EDDC survey

8. Details of Charity Auction from Gerry Moore to raise money for stopping abuse

9. Poster of latest Art exhibition at Thelma Hulbert Galley – Present makers 2013 16 November – 21 December 2013

Other

10. Making it Local free funding workshop on Communities Building Tuesday 19th November at Donyatt Village Hall

11. Email regarding the meeting held to discuss Christmas Lights for the Town

12. Email regarding the role of the Blackdown Hills AONB Management Group and offering to attend a Town Council meeting

13. East Devon Volunteer Support Agency November bulletin

14. Letter from Memory Cafe regarding Dementia Friendly Communities

15. Email newsletter from Blackdown Hills Business Association

16. Community Council of Devon 2012-13 Review

17. Letter from War Memorials Trust

18. Healthwatch Devon October 2013

19. Clerks and Councils Direct November 2013 

20. Correspondence regarding fouling of Herb Garden

21. Notification of draft Jurassic Coast Management Plan Consultation

22. Rural Services Network Survey

23. Email regarding Devon Extra Care Housing

24. Email regarding campaign for Remembrance Commemoration Centenary

25. Email from local resident regarding the Beehive Project Report – Why Value Added Tax

26. Local Councils Update November 2013

Item 14 – Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council invite memory café early next year to give a presentation on dementia to all members.

Item 17 – Cllr Howard asked about the state of the War Memorial and that if work was required some funding may be available.

Item 12 – proposed that Mr Long be invited to give a presentation.

Late Correspondence received from 6 to 11 November 2013

Devon County Council

a) Parish paths Partnership Newsletter 2013

b) DCC Community News Roundup Special including details on getting Devon Active

c) Devon Highways Capital Development and Waste Management: Storm Events 2012 update.

d) Email from Cllr Diviani with update on C131 Dunkeswell Road re-classification .

e) Email from Cllr Diviani informing the Town Council of Whither Planning Forum held on 31st October 2013

East Devon District Council 

f) Confirmation from EDDC that Glenview has been listed as an asset of Community Value.

g) The Knowledge issue 25

h) Email from Simon Davey regarding the Council Tax Support (Reduction) scheme with details of reduction in grant to be received set at 14%. He also warns of possibility of need for a referendum for increases in precept of more than 2% and the need for an alternative budget.

Other

i) Letter of resignation from Liz Tirard

j) Concerns about the permanent positioning of East Devon District Council Recycling Bins

k) Foot Anstey changes in contract

l) Letter from resident regarding precept proposals

m) Letter from resident regarding factors to be considered when discussing the precept

n) Email from resident about concerns for reduction in grant funding to local organisations

o) DALC Newsletter November 2013

p) DALC Newsletter November 2013 (Part 2)

q) Local contractor’s request to place skip and builders bags on Town Council Land at Dowell Street Corner for a period of 6 weeks.

r) Invitation to attend open day to meet the team for new funeral care Tuesday 19th November 10 – 3pm – drop in session.

s) Further letter from resident Value Added Tax

t) Questions for Monday’s meeting agenda item 7

u) Increase in Electricity prices from Scottish Power

v) Request from Beehive Directors re AV equipment

Item i - The clerk informed the Town Council that a letter of resignation had been received from Liz Tirard on health grounds and that a reply had been sent accepting her resignation and thanking her for all her help with the Town Council for so many years.
Item j) – Concerns were raised by the Planning Committee that the recycling bins in Silver Street were not in the best place. It was agreed that as they belonged to EDDC that the clerk/deputy clerk contact them to discuss what their plans were with regard to finding a permanent home for them.
Item K) – It was agreed that the Town Council shop around before renewing to get the best value.

Item q) – concerns were raised regarding highways and insurance issues. Cllr Coombs reminded the council hat some form of betterment had been agreed between the contractor and the ex clerk on a previous occasion and that the town Council should find out what that was before making any further decisions. Cllr Whitlock felt that as so much time and effort had been put in improving that area that it was unfair to allow a contractor to use that site to store building rubble. He proposed that the Town Council decline the contractor’s request. This was seconded by Cllr Allen with 10 in favour, 5 against and 1 abstention and the motion carried.

Item v) Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council seek VAT advice. This was seconded and voted unanimously in favour.

13/177 
Resolve to accept as a correct record the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held 21st October 2013 (attached) and to review and agree the following recommendations:


a) agree the members allowance (attached)


b) agree cheque list and Income/Expenditure for second quarter, Beehive Project and Street Market Finance reports (previously sent out)


c) agree the Budget and precept request for 2014/15 (attached)
Cllr Cornwell asked that he be put in as an observer as he was not a member of that committee. Cllr Cornwell proposed that the amended minutes be approved and that a) The members allowance be accepted subject to any unused money be transferred to next year’s annual grant allocation and b) accept the cheque lists and income and expenditure for the second Quarter. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and all voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED.

 It was agreed that item c) be postponed until further information was available from EDDC.
Members of the public left the room.

13/178 Resolve to accept as a correct record the minutes of the Policy meeting held 4th November 2013 (attached) and to agree the following recommendations:



a) adopt the amended Staff Handbook


b) adopt Honiton Town Council’s Emergency Plan


c) Adopt the amended Annual Grants Policy (attached)

d) Agenda to be sent via post and the reports to be sent via email
Cllr Whitlock proposed that all the items be approved/adopted. This was seconded and all voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED.
13/179 The number and names of members for the Governance Options working group
Cllr Howard proposed that all nine names be accepted and were 

Cllr Coombs

Cllr Halse

Cllr Cornwell

Cllr Whitlock

Michael Teare

David Perkins

Cllr Taylor

Cllr Allen

Cllr Zarczynski

This was seconded by Cllr Elliot and all voted unanimously in favour.

13/180 Cllr Corke’s proposal to request that a 20mph speed limit be introduced in Honiton High Street
Cllr Corke informed the Town Council that there were 9 points of concern and that the Council should not wait until there was a fatality before acting upon this. Cllr Andrews added that New Street should also be included.
It was agreed to postpone this until further information had been received from the Police.

Cllr Allen proposed that the standing orders be suspended and the meeting be extended until 10.10pm, This was seconded by Cllr Pavey with 10 votes in favour and 4 against.

13/181 Request from Cllr Coombs seeking permission, subject to EDDC’s approval, to include the Higher Glen Conservation Management Plan in the Garden History Society’s List of plans

Cllr Foster proposed that permission be granted, subject to EDDC approval. This was seconded by Cllr Taylor and all voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED.
13/182 Agree the following recommendation:

a) That the current working group continue to work with EDDC to research possibilities, liaise with the community and plan a community vote for one or more sports projects and play projects. 
Cllr Pavey informed the Town Council that at the last meeting on 28th October eight eligible projects for the £50,000 Section 106 Sports Fund were identified. Two further projects were ineligible. 

The next stage was to liaise further with the groups proposing the projects to check these ideas are deliverable by April 2015 and affordable. This may reduce the list. 

The Play Fund was more than originally anticipated – £33,000 was available. It will be restricted to being in the location of three particular areas of Honiton though and EDDC have advised that £33,000 will not go very far on play equipment. Therefore a larger project in one area may be better. 

It was agreed that the working group continue as per their recommendation. 

13/183 Update on listing Glenview as an asset of Community Value
It was noted that Glenview was registered as an asset of community value and should the land come up for sale again the Town Council would have 6 weeks to decide if they would like to buy it.

13/184 Appointment of Cllr Foster as the Parishes Together Representative

Cllr Bayliss proposed that Cllr Foster be appointed as the representative for Parishes Together. All Councillors were unanimously in favour.
This was RESOLVED
13/185
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 10.10pm.
Signed Chair

9th December 2013

